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BOROUGH COUNCIL OF KING’S LYNN & WEST NORFOLK

COUNCIL

Minutes from the Meeting of the Council held on Thursday, 15th June, 2017 at 6.30 
pm in the Assembly Room, Town Hall, Saturday Market Place, 

King's Lynn PE30 5DQ

PRESENT: Councillor Mrs C Bower 
Councillors B Ayres, Miss L Bambridge, P Beal, A Beales, R Bird, R Blunt, Mrs C Bower, 
A Bubb, Mrs S Buck, Mrs J Collingham, J Collop, Mrs S Collop, C J Crofts, I Devereux, 

Mrs S Fraser, P Gidney, R Groom, G Hipperson, P Hodson, M Hopkins, 
M Chenery of Horsbrugh, M Howland, G Howman, H Humphrey, C Joyce, P Kunes, 

A Lawrence, B Long, C Manning, G McGuinness, Mrs K Mellish, G Middleton, J Moriarty, 
A Morrison, Mrs E Nockolds, T Parish, M Peake, D Pope, P Rochford, C Sampson, 
Miss S Sandell, M Shorting, T Smith, Mrs V Spikings, M Storey, T Tilbrook, A Tyler, 

D Tyler, Mrs E Watson, Mrs J Westrop, D Whitby, A White, Mrs M Wilkinson, 
Mrs A Wright and Mrs S Young

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors B Anota, N Daubney, 
Mrs S Squire, G Wareham and T Wing-Pentelow

C:13  PRAYERS 

Prayers were led by Father Ling.

Council held a minutes silence in memory of those who had lost their 
lives or were affected by the tragic Grenfell Tower fire in London.

C:14  MINUTES 

RESOLVED: The Minute of the Meetings of the Council held on 6 April 
and two Meetings on 11 May 2017 were approved as a correct record 
and signed by the Mayor.

C:15  DECLARATION OF INTEREST 

None

C:16  MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor informed Council that greetings had been sent to HM The 
Queen on the occasion of her birthday.

The Mayor welcomed Councillor Gary Howman to his first meeting of 
the Council following his election to the Fairstead Ward.

C:17  URGENT BUSINESS 

None
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C:18  PETITIONS AND PUBLIC QUESTIONS 

None

C:19  DECLARATION OF VACANCY - ST MARGARET'S AND ST NICHOLAS' 
WARD 

Council considered a report which explained that due to non 
attendance Claire Kittow had ceased to be a Councillor for the St 
Margaret’s and St Nicholas Ward.

RESOLVED: That Council:

1. Notes that Claire Kittow has ceased to be a member of this 
authority;

2. Declares as vacant the office held by Claire Kittow as a 
councillor for the St Margaret’s and St Nicholas’ ward;

3. Notes that a by election will be held to fill the vacancy.

C:20  CABINET MEMBERS REPORTS 

i  Corporate Projects and Assets - Councillor A Beales 

Councillor Beales presented his report.  In response to questions 
raised by Councillor A Tyler, Councillor Beales undertook to monitor 
the need for railings around the play area at Lynnsport, and to consider 
a ceremony for the Fields In Trust dedication.

Following a question on the telephone and internet access for the new 
development in South Lynn Councillor Beales undertook to raise the 
issue with the County Council.
 

ii  Development - Councillor R Blunt 

Councillor Blunt presented his report.  He updated Council on the 
Neighbourhood plans being prepared in the Borough, and that the first 
CIL payments to parishes were expected in the Autumn.  In response 
from a comment made Councillor Blunt confirmed no Custom Build 
Task Group had been held recently as set out in his report.

iii  Environment - Councillor I Devereux 

Councillor Devereux presented his report.  By way of an update 
Councillor Devereux confirmed that the Manor Farm North Runcton fire 
heap was now at a stage for officers to carry out the contaminated land 
survey of it.
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In response to a query from Councillor Joyce on a number of 
uncollected black refuse sacks in the Ouse Avenue area, Councillor 
Devereux undertook to look into the matter.

Councillor J Collop asked which community leaders had been engaged 
with the North Lynn clean up and how it was envisaged to maintain the 
clean area.  Councillor Devereux confirmed that Councillor A Tyler and 
Mr Francis Bone had been closely engaged in the clean up and in 
getting the community to work together with the Council to take pride in 
the area.  It was also confirmed that J Rust had also been present.   

Councillor Devereux confirmed that once a formal decision had been 
taken on the cessation of the sale and use of the Council’s food caddy 
liners, any plastic or newspaper line could be used.

iv  Housing and Community - Councillor A Lawrence 

Councillor Lawrence presented his report.  In doing so, following the 
tragic fire at Grenfell Tower in London Councillor Lawrence explained 
the situation with regards to cladding used on properties in the Borough 
(solid wall insulation scheme)  which used a product of exceptional fire 
protection performance.   Freebridge Community Housing had also 
confirmed that the foams used on their properties were of a high fire 
performance and were glued to the properties rather than the system 
apparently used on Grenfell Tower.  In response to comments made 
regarding concerns which had been raised by tenants in the Borough, it 
was recommended that they contact their landlord for information.

In response to a question from Councillor Joyce on whether 
consideration would be given to amending Council policy to incorporate 
a sprinkler system and communal fire alarm Councillor Lawrence 
reminded Members that all properties should have CO and Smoke 
alarms, but would be looking into the other options.

In response to the suggestion of a register of those living in Houses of 
Multiple Occupation (HMO) to assist in the event of a fire, Councillor 
Lawrence explained that as soon as officers became aware of a 
property that was an HMO the necessary requirements were placed on 
the landlord.  There was a requirement to register on the electoral roll 
but that was not always carried out by the individuals concerned.

In response to a question on the Traveller encampment which had 
taken place at Lynnsport, Councillor Lawrence explained that officers 
were liaising with the Travellers to ascertain their movements etc. 

v  Human Resources, Facilities and Shared Services - Councillor Mrs K 
Mellish 

Councillor Mrs Mellish presented her report. She referred to the 
presentation of the cheque to a local charity following the recycling 
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carried out at the crematorium by the authority.  She invited Members 
to nominate local charities which could be given the money in future 
years.

Councillor Mellish confirmed that CCTV was not used to pick up 
individuals who had breached parking regulations on Council Car 
parks.

vi  Systems and Economic Development - Councillor P Hodson 

Councillor Hodson presented his report.  In response to a question on 
CCTV and the  town centre, Councillor Hodson explained that the town 
had a scheme which it was promoting to get shopkeepers to participate 
to try to combat shoplifters. 

vii  Deputy Leader and Culture Heritage and Health - Councillor Mrs E 
Nockolds 

Councillor Mrs Nockolds presented her report.  She responded to 
questions on the importance of the Tourism brochure in the railway 
station and that the volunteers at heritage venues were given training.  
She also confirmed that the proposed Highways Agency works to the 
A47  which had now been moved to September was also a busy time 
for the road so would try to ensure the web site kept visitors up to date.

At the request of Councillor Bird, Councillor Mrs Nockolds undertook to 
attend a meeting of Hunstanton Town Council to discuss their fears of 
delays on the Heritage Gardens work in Hunstanton.

Following comments from Councillor Collop on a request for the 
maintenance costs and his view that the Parkour area in the Walks 
wasn’t used by young people Councillor Mrs Nockolds confirmed that 
no damage had been caused to it and that when she had been present 
on a Friday and Saturday evening the area had been very busy.  She 
undertook to send a photo to Councillor Collop the next time she 
visited.  She re-iterated the facility was in the Walks because they 
young people had wanted it at the Walks.

In response to the question of investment in Heacham as a resort, 
Councillor Mrs Nockolds confirmed that it had always been referred to 
as a nice quiet resort.

viii  Leader and Resources - Councillor B Long 

Councillor Long presented his report.  In response to a question on the 
re-payment of the NWES loan Councillor Long explained that the terms 
were set out in the report when it was agreed.  He also explained that 
the school attainment presentation had been unable to take place as 
the officers were not available on the day to present.  
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Following a question on the Hanseatic responsibilities, Councillor Long 
confirmed that any event held would be headed by Councillor 
Nockolds, and business elements would be Councillor Hodson.  
Councillor Daubney was the Hanseatic Commissioner for England.  He 
also confirmed that should members have any questions of the North 
Lynn Discovery Centre that they should be posed to the Trustees.

In response to a question from Councillor Collop, Councillor Long 
confirmed the Boundary Review for the Borough was still on track and 
the task group would give consideration to suggested boundaries with 
full Council taking a view on it.  

Following praise by Councillor McGuinness for the work carried out by 
ICT on the Council’s systems around the time of the cyber attacks, 
Councillor Long commended the team.

In response to a question regarding West Acre Theatre, Councillor 
Long confirmed that he had met with the theatre and fully explained the 
situation and the potential opportunities in the future.

C:21  MEMBERS QUESTION TIME 

Councillor Joyce asked Councillor Sampson Chairman of Environment 
and Community Panel whether Councillor Squires had been asked 
whether she wished to be a representative on the Disability Forum, to 
which he confirmed she had.

C:22  RECOMMENDATIONS FROM COUNCIL BODIES 

i  Cabinet: 23 May 2017 

The following recommendation from the Cabinet meeting on 23 May 
2017 was proposed by Councillor Long and seconded by Councillor 
Blunt :

CAB9: King's Lynn and West Norfolk Statement of Community 
Involvement

RESOLVED: That the recommendation from 23 May 2017 be 
approved.

C:23  APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES 

Council was invited to make appointments to outside bodies for the 
municipal year.

Votes were taken for Freebridge Community Housing for 2 places, 3 
Councillors G Howman, B Long and C Sampson were nominated.  On 
being put to the vote, Councillors Long and Sampson were agreed.
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The other appointments were agreed as per the attached appendix.

RESOLVED:  1) That the representatives be appointed to serve on 
the outside bodies and partnerships listed in the Parish level and 
General categories as shown at Appendix 1.

2)  That the appointment of representatives nominated by the 
Environment and Community Panel and Corporate Performance Panel 
to serve on outside bodies and partnerships which fall within the 
Scrutiny and Regulatory categories as shown in Appendix 1 to the 
minutes (with the exception of Norfolk Health and Overview Scrutiny 
Committee which was Councillor S Young  with Councillor S Fraser as 
sub) 

3)  That the reporting arrangements be noted, as shown in section 3 of 
the report.

The meeting closed at 7.50 pm



APPENDIX

OUTSIDE BODY APPOINTMENTS MADE BY FULL COUNCIL ON 15 JUNE 2017 

Scrutiny Appointments

 King’s Lynn and West Norfolk Area Museums Committee – Councillors Bubb, 
Smith and Mrs Wright.

 Norfolk County Council – Norfolk Countywide Community Safety Partnership 
Scrutiny Sub-Panel – Councillor Westrop and vacancy for a substitute member.

 Norfolk Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Councillor Young and 
Councillor Fraser as substitute.

 West Norfolk Community Transport Project – Councillor Fraser.
 West Norfolk Disability Forum – Councillors Bubb, Fraser, A Tyler, Squire and 

Horsbrugh.
 King’s Lynn Town Football Club  – Councillor Mrs Westrop. 

Executive appointments (for information) and Scrutiny nominations on those bodies where 
exec, general and scrutiny reps (to be confirmed by Council) are shown in italics.

NAME OF OUTSIDE BODY NUMBER OF 
REPRESENT-

ATIVES 
PERMITTED

PROPOSED 
REPRESENTATIVE/S

TERM OF 
OFFICE

Backham Almshouse Trust 1 Parish Level Sally Twyman Annual

Brancaster Commons 
Committee

1 Parish Level E Watson Annual

Burnham Overy Harbour 
Management Committee

1 Parish Level S Sandell Annual

Downham Market Leisure 
Centre Joint Management 
Committee

2 General, 
1 Exec

J Westrop and M Howland 
For info Mrs K Mellish (Exec 
appointment)

Annual

Freebridge Community 
Housing Board

2 General B Long and C Sampson Annual

Hunstanton and District Arts 
Festival

1 Parish C Bower Annual

Hunstanton Green Joint 
Management Committee

1 Exec and 2 
Parish

C Bower and I Devereux (Parish).
For info Mrs E Nockolds (Exec)

Annual

Hunstanton Regeneration 
Project Team

1 Exec and 2 
Parish

P Beal, C Bower, R Bird
For info A Beales (Exec)

Annual

John Sugars Almhouses 4 Parish Level L Bambridge, Sally Twyman and Annual
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Charity Janice Minns

King’s Lynn and West 
Norfolk Area Museums 
Committee

1 General
1 Exec
3 Scrutiny

A Tyler.
For Info Mrs E Nockolds (exec)

T Smith, T Bubb and Mrs A Wright 
(E&C)

Annual

King’s Lynn Town Centre 
Partnership 

2 Parish Level
1 Exec + sub

L Bambridge and Mrs A Wright
For info B Long and P Hodson

Annual

North End Trust 1 Parish Level E Nockolds Annual

Outwell Charities 1 General C Crofts Annual

Safer Neighbourhood 
Action Panel (SNAP) – 
King’s Lynn 

2 Parish L Bambridge and A Tyler Annual

Safer Neighbourhood 
Action Panel (SNAP) – 
Downham Market

2 Parish D Pope and B Long Annual

Safer Neighbourhood 
Action Panel (SNAP) – 
Hunstanton

2 Parish P Beal and T Bubb Annual

Sibelco – Leziate Quarry 
Liaison Committee

2 Parish Level A Beales & J Moriarty Annual

West Norfolk Youth 
Advisory Group

1 General Mrs A Wright Annual

William Cleave Educational 
Foundation

2 Parish Level Miss L Bambridge and Mrs S 
Fraser

May 2017
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